[image: image1.png]HOME BUILDERS FEDERATION




London Borough of Haringey

Planning Policy

639 High Road

London

N17 8BR







29th May 2008











BY EMAIL ONLY

Dear Sir/Madam

LONDON BOROUGH OF HARINGEY: DRAFT HOUSING SPD
Thank for affording the Home Builders Federation (HBF) the opportunity of commenting on your council’s draft housing SPD. As the new Regional Planner for London, I would be grateful if you could take note of my contact details at the end of this letter and update your consultation database accordingly. 

Our comments on the document are set out below. 

General comments
This draft SPD has been issued in advance of the preparation, full consultation and adoption Haringey’s core strategy. Consequently, many of the policies contained in the document – such as the quota set for affordable housing, site thresholds and the policies concerning the type and size of market and social housing – will need to be tested in due course through the core strategy process and this document will need to be amended if necessary to bring it into line. In the meantime, while this document can provide a modicum of guidance, it cannot carry any proper weight as material planning guidance. 
Section 4: Housing supply in Haringey
Paragraph 4.1

The paragraph refers to the council having carried out a Housing Needs Study in 2004 while the core strategy consultation referred to fresh data gathered by a 2007. We are, therefore, unsure which set of data the council is drawing upon for this SPD. Nevertheless, as you are aware, Housing Needs Studies are now obsolete and have been replaced by Strategic Housing Market Assessments (SHMA) designed to assess aspiration as much as absolute housing need (and accounting for aspiration is an important consideration within a dynamic city such as London). Haringey will need to factor in, and respond to market signals which will include the desire and aspiration for many more new residents to move into Haringey’s more prosperous areas to benefit from its amenities. It will need to do so by allocating land in these areas (e.g. Highgate, Crouch End etc) for housing development. This seems to be an issue which receives scant attention in the supporting Sustainability Assessment but the council needs to be wary of setting unrealistic regeneration plans if there is insufficient market demand from people to live in areas such as Tottenham Hale and Haringey Heartlands. This is especially pertinent as the majority of Haringey’s affordable housing will be delivered by private developers with the expectation that affordable housing will be provided on-site. 

The GLA is currently beginning work on a London-wide SHMA and Haringey should participate and take note of its results and use this data to inform the preparation of its core strategy and this SPD. It may also want to supplement this higher level study by participating in a North sub-regional study (other sub-regions are undertaking such studies, but I am uncertain of the situation in the north). 

Table 1: Housing capacity in Haringey

Vacant units do not count as net additions to the housing stock. They are part of the existing stock and must be discounted from the calculation of Haringey’s 15 year housing trajectory. Bringing these homes back into use would be a welcome bonus, but they cannot be counted towards meeting the Government’s and the Mayor’s 2016 housing target. They should be deleted from the housing trajectory. If vacant dwellings are counted towards Haringey’s housing target then the council runs the risk of having its core strategy declared unsound. 
The HBF is also very strongly against the council including new non-self contained stock in Haringey’s housing target. While the Government does not include non-self contained accommodation in its calculation of net additions we recognise that the Mayor of London does (alone among the nine English regions). However we feel it is wrong to: these cannot be counted as net additions to the housing stock since these are specialised homes, designed for occupation by single persons only. Unlike standard housing, this stock is not adaptable to changing occupational needs (the ability to accommodate a growing household for example) and has very limited utility. Therefore, although non self-contained housing stock is very important role in helping to relieve pressure elsewhere in the housing system, and its construction should be encouraged, it is no substitute for the construction of standard housing. 

Paragraph 4.6
The paragraph is unclear but the council should note that in accordance with Circular 5/2005 planning obligations can only be pooled if this is necessary to fund the provision of additional services or infrastructure made necessary by a series of developments in a specified locality. As paragraph B8 states, obligations must be “directly related to the proposed development” and there must be a “functional or geographical link”. They cannot be pooled at district level to subsidise the delivery of additional council services since this would amount to a ‘betterment’ levy which is contrary to law. The link between the obligation and the development has to be transparent. 
Paragraph 4.7
The council should refer to PPS3 and the need to ensure that its Five Year Land Supply consists of identified development sites. As paragraph 59 of PPS3 states: 
Allowances for windfalls should not be included in the first 10 years of land supply unless Local Planning Authorities can provide robust evidence of genuine local circumstances that prevent specific sites being identified.

No evidence has been presented in this document, or the emerging core strategy, to justify Haringey operating a windfall allowance. A windfall allowance may be allowed by the GLA once the forthcoming London Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment (SHLAA) has been completed, but until then, the council must work to identify sites to feed into its Five Year Land Supply and its 15 year housing trajectory. 

Section 5: the need for affordable housing
We note the scale of affordable housing need in Haringey but the socially equitable solution to this problem must be to increase overall supply, including the supply of market housing, and not to ration housing among different groups. The council must bear in mind that the amount of affordable housing delivered is conditional upon the delivery of market housing: consequently the greater the proportion of affordable housing sought, the greater the overall number of market homes that will need to be built since he former is subsidised from anticipated sales of the latter. Consequently, the overriding priority for the council, and the solution to its affordable housing problem, is to increase the overall number of homes built, not raising quotas, lowering thresholds or bringing empty dwellings back into circulation. 

Part of this solution will involve allowing homes to be built in those areas of the borough where market demand is strongest. This will be especially important in a period of downturn since those fortunate few who can still secure mortgages maybe looking to buy in the more affluent districts of Haringey and not necessarily in its regeneration areas. This may help contribute to some social rebalancing in the borough (see paragraph 5.30 of this document) through the on-site provision of social housing. We would therefore be interested in seeing the results of the London Strategic Housing Market Assessment reflected in the core strategy and this document in due course, since this will assess the demand for market housing in specified locations as well as assessing social housing need. 

Paragraph 5.9

We were somewhat surprised to read Haringey’s assertion that key workers have a greater need for bigger homes than non key workers. What evidence does Haringey have to substantiate this? We have found no evidence in the accompanying Sustainability Assessment. Do non-key workers have fewer children or smaller families than key workers? Or should we read this an attempt by public sector professionals to commandeer the best housing for themselves? The most equitable solution to the housing problem is to increase supply, not to ration housing among ‘deserving’ and ‘non-deserving’ categories of the public. This discreditable policy should be deleted. 
5.16: Bringing empty homes back into use

Further to our comments above, we are unconvinced that bringing 1,001 empty homes back into circulation will prove effective strategy in helping to increase supply relative to the resource expended by the council. Some of these homes may be semi-derelict, but how many are likely to be second homes? What is the evidence basis for such an emphasis in policy (I was unable to find any evidence to support the feasibility of this as a policy objective in the accompanying Sustainability Assessment document)? How many are spaces above shops which may represent significant costs to RSLs to repair and manage and which market buyers tend not to want to buy for good reasons. This is a distraction from the council’s core priority of allocating land for housebuilding to contribute to the net housing stock. Like many such measures, these grab the attention, but ultimately will have only a marginal impact on meeting housing needs. The council’s foremost priority must be to increase the number of net additions to the housing stock. 
Paragraph 5.33: habitable rooms

This is a complex method of calculating a developer’s contribution to affordable housing. Because the number of additional affordable units to be secured by this means will be marginal we believe the council should adhere to units as the basis of measurement and instead focus its attention on increasing overall housing supply. Using the housing unit as the basis of measurement will also help with calculating other s106 obligations and assist in monitoring. Furthermore, since information on the number of dwelling units to be provided is a feature of the planning application form whereas calculations based on the number of habitable rooms or metres squared of development space provided are not, we believe this will add an additional level of complexity. Seeking to extract a greater amount of affordable housing by calculating the number of habitable rooms rather than units smacks of desperation: the priority must be to increase housing supply overall. ‘Robbing Peter to pay Paul’ measures such as this - merely reallocating rooms from the market to the affordable housing sector - will do nothing to help affordability in the longer term.   
Paragraphs 5.34-5.38: Negotiation of affordable housing
We welcome the consideration to be given to viability with regard to the amount of affordable housing to be delivered. Viability is also affected by the scale of the s106 obligations levied or conditions imposed, so greater flexibility regarding the negotiation of these would also be welcome too. 
Paragraphs 5.43-5.47: Off-site provision of affordable housing
There is no justification for seeking a higher level of affordable housing off-site than would have been provided on-site. This has to be a matter for negotiation between the parties concerned. While it is right to ensure off-site provision if this is unviable on-site, it is unreasonable to demand a higher proportion of this than would otherwise be delivered. The developer is only obliged to provide the amount of affordable housing that would have been provided on the original site. Paragraph 5.44 should be revised accordingly. Furthermore, the council needs to take into consideration whether such a policy is feasible? Are there alternative locations in Haringey were land values would allow for higher proportions of affordable housing to be delivered? Would such a policy help to diversify tenure to deliver mixed communities or would this policy merely consolidate division?

Paragraphs 5.46-5.47: Cash in lieu
The developer is only required to make a cash payment to the council which is sufficient to provide the equivalent number of affordable homes that would have been built on site if they had been viable. Thus a site of twenty units would result in a payment to provide ten units in an alternative location, not twenty. This paragraph should be amended otherwise this could become a barrier to housing delivery. 
Section 6: Density and design

Paragraph 6.13

The council should be using the Code for Sustainable Homes as its standard. This is what the Housing Corporation uses. EcoHomes is an obsolete measure and reference to this should be deleted to avoid confusion. 

The council cannot insist upon Code Level 3 for market dwellings in advance of the nationally agreed timetable. This should be deleted, as should the demand for compliance with “Building for Life” design criteria. This is a voluntary scheme. Public bodies can, and should, encourage developers to meet these criteria, but they cannot make it mandatory. 
Section 7: Dwelling mix
As stated above, we note that the council carried out a Housing Needs Survey in 2007. However, it really ought to be commissioning a Strategic Housing Market Assessment (to complement the forthcoming GLA Strategic Housing Market Assessment). The CLG Practice Guidance describes how SHMAs differ from previous housing studies such as the old Housing Needs Assessments in that they focus upon meeting market need as much as predicting social housing need.  The Council may wish to contribute to the forthcoming GLA sponsored study and augment this by participating in a sub-regional study. Under the circumstances we have reasons to doubt the relevance of the findings of the last Housing Needs Study in assessing the demand for market housing in Haringey. We would remind the council that paragraph 22 of PPS3 states that any specification for housing tenure mix and unit size must be based upon the findings of a Strategic Housing Market Assessment (SHMA). This would satisfy PPS12’s requirement that there is ‘robust and credible’ evidence basis for the council policies.
Paragraph 7.3: dwelling mix of private market housing

In accordance with PPS3 Haringey cannot determine the size, type and tenure of market homes. Paragraph 22 of PPS3 only allows LPAs to set out the size and type of affordable housing. Based upon the market and commercial information available to them housebuilders are the best placed to respond to market demand in specific areas. This section should be amended by deleting any reference to the type, size and tenure of market housing. 

Paragraphs 8.1-8.4: Floor-space standards

We object to the stipulation of minimum floor-space standards. The internal layout of buildings falls under the Building Regulations and therefore does not fall within the remit of the Town and Country Planning legislation. The HBF, therefore, very much objects to the imposition of any additional standards by local authorities seeking to control the internal space dimensions of new market housing. We would draw your attention to paragraph 30 of Planning Policy Statement 1 (PPS1), which states that:
“Design policies should not replicate, cut across, or detrimentally affect matters within the scope of other legislative requirements, such as those set out in the Building Regulations for energy efficiency.”   

I should explain in a little more detail why the industry objects to the imposition of overly prescriptive space standards and why the planning system to date has not normally attempted to influence the type of product produced by home builders. As you are aware, within London, the demand for homes and the limited supply of land has resulted in land and property both being very expensive. There is, consequently, fierce competition among developers to secure suitable development sites and so in order to pay the price of the development land sought by the landowner, house builders must optimise densities to achieve the returns necessary to make the development viable. 
We are concerned, therefore, that by increasing the size of homes this could reduce the number of homes that would eventually be built. Keeping the price of these homes at affordable levels (mortgages and rents) would only be possible if the land vendor can be persuaded to accept a lower price for his land. It would be naïve, however, to imagine that there is much scope for this to happen in view of the scarcity of land in London suitable for residential development. A developer planning to provide fewer, but larger, homes on a site will never be able to compete successfully for a site against another developer proposing smaller units of accommodation. More units on a site would achieve a much better level of return for the landowner. Thus, the ‘large unit’ developer will always be outbid for land by the developer proposing a larger number of smaller units of accommodation. The council might counter by arguing that the purpose of this SPD is to ensure that developers and land owners are aware of the council’s policies and accommodate for this in their business modelling, but this is still unlikely to sway land vendors who will continue to hold out until they achieve the right price. The alternative scenario is that the developer may have to pay the land vendor’s asking price but only in return for the council accepting a lower provision of affordable housing or section 106 levy on the site. 
However, even if developers were able to secure sites in Haringey on which to build larger units of accommodation, the housing would still be more expensive than most people could afford (mortgages and rents), thereby only adding to the undersupply of affordable homes in Haringey. Consumers, afterall, will buy the space they can afford to purchase. The oft-inferred link between household size and size of accommodation is a tenuous one to say the least, if not non-existent in the case in London which operates at the extreme end of the UK housing market in terms of variations in property prices, incomes and the ability to pay. If consumers cannot afford to purchase large homes, or RSLs afford to let these homes without considerable subsidy, there is little point in requiring developers to provide them (however laudable the intent behind the suggestion).

Developers seek to build the type of homes that people want and can afford reflecting the nature of the specific local market in which the development is located. What works in one part of London may not be appropriate in another. The construction of larger, and consequently, more expensive units in this part of London could be counter-productive and actually militate against the policy objective of providing more affordable homes to help foster more mixed, balanced and sustainable communities.

Consequently, we would strongly advise against Haringey adopting this policy, otherwise it could find itself left with a number of housing development sites within its portfolio incapable of economic development. This would have decisive implications for Haringey meeting its substantial housing target of 6,800 additional new homes by 2016. 
Paragraphs 8.28-8.31: Wheelchair and Lifetime Homes 
Lifetime Homes is not yet mandatory and compliance cannot be insisted upon by the council. It does, however, form a component of Level 6 of the Code for Sustainable Homes. The house building industry is on course to meet the energy efficiency components of level 6 by 2016 as part of the nationally agreed timetable and this could be expanded to include Lifetime Homes by 2016 too. Any policy along these lines is unnecessary and should be omitted. 

The requirement to build all homes to Lifetime Homes standards could pose another, potentially unforeseen, problem in terms of rising services charges since Lifetime Homes would require lifts to be installed in all new blocks to ensure accessibility. Three storey blocks have, until now, been exempt from the requirement to provide a lift, but this will no longer be the case if Lifetime Homes applies. One of the most significant service charge costs associated with blocks is the cost of maintaining lifts. Assuming that the council will not encourage lower-density developments by providing more land for residential development (contrary to current planning policy and probably unfeasible in Haringey anyway) then it must consider the impact of high service charges on affordability for residents. This is an issue of growing concern for private development and RSLs alike. The council must recognise that providing more wheelchair accessible homes and Lifetime Homes will increase the demand for more lifts which will result in higher service charges. Is there really a need to build all homes to Lifetime Homes standards? We would be interested in Haringey’s views on this question. 
I trust these comments have proved useful and we look forward to a response from the council. If you would like to discuss any of the issues raised directly then please do get in contact. 

Yours faithfully
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James Stevens

Regional Planner for London
Email: james.stevens@hbf.co.uk
Tel: 0207 960 1623

Home Builders Federation

1st Floor, Byron House, 7-9 St James’s Street, London, SW1A 1DW
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